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Dear Colleagues:

The Finance Committee Workshop last Wednesday devoted the necessary time and attention to the side of the budget process that requires more consideration and deliberation than usual…the potential sources of revenue and assistance.  With the difficult choices we face it has been extremely difficult to reach a consensus on how to close the gap in the budget and still provide services to our constituents.  In an earnest effort to arrive at a reasonable set of solutions to our budget woes, we need to make certain that we, as legislators, listen to the facts.  On Wednesday evening we took an important step in that direction by engaging in a deliberate review of the proposed parking meter monetization plan.  We are pleased that the presentation by Gates Capital cleared up the erroneous misconceptions that have dominated the debate. 
As both the Board and administration struggle to identify revenue sources for our budget challenges we must fully examine, review and understand the facts surrounding the parking monetization deal, based on its merits.  For months many on the Board been subjected to flawed portrayals about monetization, such as: the City is “selling off” the parking meters; or, the City is surrendering the ability to control and operate the meters; or, the City is surrendering all parking meter revenue for 25 years, etc, etc.   In our view the workshop cleared up all of these false impressions.
In reality, most of the criticisms apply directly to the concession deal executed in Chicago several years ago.  In that case Chicago gave up complete control of the meters and any rate increases to an outside entity in return for the $1.2B payment.  That is not the plan for New Haven. We have underscored that assertion because it bears repeating: that is not the plan for New Haven. The evidence in the record plainly demonstrates that the city budget officials who issued the New Haven RFQ were aware of the Chicago concession deal and steered clear of that transaction in an open, competitive and transparent RFQ process. They rejected a proposal from a well-known parking lot operator in favor of a company that provides financial expertise and capital.  The transaction that was tabled by the Finance Committee almost eleven months ago remains within the Committee’s purview.  The time has come to remove the item from the table in order approve this contract in order to assist us in our budget deliberations in the best interest of the people of New Haven. 
One thing that we can all agree upon is that we need to offer our constituencies in all thirty wards the best services we can in a very difficult budget environment.  The monetization approach may pose the simplest and clearest way to meet our policy objectives. To be clear, Gates Capital will be lending the City money at a fixed rate during a repayment period.   The City will not be “selling off a long term city asset” nor will the City lose operational control of the meters.  As one Alderman put it aptly at the workshop, the monetization/loan is not an unusual transaction for the City…it is similar in structure to financing or capital lease transactions that New Haven and most other cities have engaged in for years.  There is a borrowing and there is a repayment schedule.  In the case of monetization there is one fact that makes the transaction more palatable…a source of funds that is elastic and growing: the parking meter revenues.

Many have raised concerns about whether this option is good public policy.  On several levels, I believe that the question raised by the President of the Board is valid.  On the other hand, it is not conclusive or dispositive on the issue.  There are many state and federal rules that tie the hands of local government in the fiscal area and under the best of circumstances some of those rules actually make sense.  As a rule, should we borrow funds to meet current obligations?  The answer is and will always be a resounding no.  Unfortunately, in these times the debate of good versus bad policy alternatives is a theoretical debate that begs the real issue: how do we meet the needs of our taxpayers and the most vulnerable in our community?

These are not normal times and our taxpayers have been pushed to the brink.  We need to take every step and measure to make certain that we don’t add to that burden any further.  The fund created by the monetization provides the City with a hedge and a method to potentially address multiple budget cycles.  In this respect, the policy issue and the burden is for our Board to devise a method for using the Property Tax Stabilization Trust Fund in a prudent fashion to maximize the benefit to be obtained.  We suggest working together with the administration to determine the method, concluding with Aldermanic approval, for using this fund in tandem with action on the monetization contract.
We have looked at a variety of issues to close the budget, thus far, and have not come to a consensus.  At the same time, some have pushed monetization to the side without the benefit of full consideration as compared to the options being presented.  Granted, none of our proposals are options we would consider under normal circumstances.  

On a personal level the signatories of this letter would not support anything that is not in the best interests of the people we represent.  Right now is a time to decide on which option would alleviate hardship and harm for all of our constituencies.  We believe this monetization plan provides middle ground by creating a stabilization fund based upon a repayment schedule that is fixed with a source of funding that is projected to grow over the next several years.  As Chair the Finance Committee, I and the other colleagues below wish to  remove the proposal from the table and to proceed swiftly so that the City can move, before the interest rate environment changes any further.

Respectfully submitted,

Yusuf Ibn Shan

Marcus Paca

Alderman, Ward 23

Alderman, Ward 24
Frances T. Clark

Ward 7, Alderwoman
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